March 7, 2012
Lamprey Regional Cooperative Board Meeting, Madbury Town Offices, Madbury, NH
Present:  Peter Cook, Town of Barrington
               Karen Anderson, Town of Greenland

               Joseph Moriarty, Town of Madbury

               Jack Reilly, Representing the Town of Newington

               Richard Malasky, Representing the Town of Newmarket

               Matthew Spencer, Representing the City of Somersworth
               Paul Deschaine, Town of Stratham


   Roger Rice, Town of Lee


   Wes Moore, Town of Newfields
Paul Deschaine called the meeting to order at 2:05 p.m. stating that the meeting was to approve and adopt the 2012 Operating and Closure Budgets, to elect Officers and to briefly discuss the Cooperative Agreement and other agreements in place.  Mr. Deschaine stated that he had been approached by William Fortune regarding a proposal that he wanted to share with the Board.
Mr. Deschaine began with a discussion of the Closure Budget asking if there were any questions or comments.  A public hearing was held on February 7, 2012 to which only one person attended and no discussion took place relative to public comment.  Mr. Deschaine asked for a motion to adopt as presented.  Mr. Moriarty made the motion, seconded by Dennis Koch, with no further discussion Mr. Deschaine called for a vote which passed unanimously.  
Discussion moved on to the Operating Budget, which was also heard for Public Hearing on February 7, 2012, with no further comment.  The Budget as distributed today to the Board reflects the changes the Board made at the January meeting and reflects a 3% increase in the tipping rate to $76.38 per ton, and a hauling rate of $3.47 per mile.  Mr. Deschaine reminded the Board that it had been decided not to use reserves, and to instead institute the 3% increase as the Cooperative had not increased the rates in the last two years.    Mr. Deschaine asked if there was any further discussion, and hearing none, asked for a motion to adopt the budget as amended and posted for Public Hearing.  Mr. Moriarty made the motion, which was seconded by Wes Moore.  Mr. Deschaine called for a vote which passed unanimously.  Mr. Deschaine thanked the Executive Committee for its help in formulating the budgets for 2012.
The election of officers followed for the positions of Chairman, Vice-Chairman and Treasurer/Secretary.  Mr. Deschaine turned the meeting over to the Vice-Chairman, Joseph Moriarty so that nominations for Chairman could be made.  Mr. Moriarty motioned that Paul Deschaine be nominated as Chairman, and asked if there was any discussion.  Hearing none, he called for a vote which passed unanimously.  Mr. Deschaine thanked the Board and resumed leading the meeting.  He asked for nominations for the position of Vice-Chairman.  Mr. Moore asked to make a comment stating that the current Vice-Chairman, Mr. Moriarty, had been trying to retire from the position for many years and asked Mr. Moriarty if he wished to be nominated again.  Mr. Moriarty stated that if someone would like to step up to the nomination, he would in fact like to step down.  Ms. Anderson from the Town of Greenland volunteered to hold the position of Vice-Chairman.  Mr. Deschaine asked if there were any other nominations.  Hearing none, he asked for a vote, which passed unanimously.  The meeting moved on to a discussion of the position of Treasurer/Secretary.  Mr. Moore’s resignation from the Executive Board leaves the position open.  Mr. Deschaine explained that the By-laws stated that the position does not need to be held by a Board member, and that a description of the position was handed out to each member.  Mr. Deschaine expressed that he felt it was important for a Board Member to fill the position if possible. The Cooperative does have a bookkeeper, Valerie Kemp, who already performs the majority of the duties listed in the description of the Treasurer’s position and would be available to assist the person who volunteers for the position, or if the Board felt it appropriate, she could also assume the role of Treasurer.  Mr. Deschaine went on to explain that Ms. Kemp works in his office on a daily basis and as such he would have close oversight into the activities for which she would be responsible.  Mr. Moore asked if he could make a comment on the subject.  He went on to say that in his opinion and experience, the Cooperative does not require the same level of oversight that a larger Corporation does.  The Treasurer position is a very part time situation.  Mr. Moore stated that his working relationship with Ms. Kemp has been very good and that he has confidence in her work.  While she has taken on a lot of the duties of the Treasurer’s position, she is always being watched.  Currently there is a manifest system for all checks written which includes payroll and Accounts Payable on a Bi-weekly schedule.  She emails this manifest to the current Treasurer for his approval and then manifest is then emailed to the Chairman for a second approval.  Mr. Moore went on to state that there is also a yearly audit conducted which would uncover any errors or signs of mismanagement of funds.  Mr. Moore stated that he would not be opposed to having Ms. Kemp act as the Treasurer for the Cooperative, provided that the checks and balances remain with a Manifest system and that Mr. Deschaine is comfortable with same.  Ideally, Mr. Moore stated that it would be preferable for a Board Member to step up as Treasurer, but in the absence of that, he felt no hesitation in Ms. Kemp holding the position.  Mr. Deschaine asked that if the Board where to consider Ms. Kemp as holding the position of Treasurer that the Board would not consider him as having any defacto duties as Treasurer.  He stated that he does not wish to commit a fiduciary responsibility.  If the Board nominates and votes Ms. Kemp into the position it would have to be assumed that she is fulfilling the full responsibility of that office and his position as Chairman would only exercise that discretion relative to the position as Chairman.  Mr. Deschaine went on to ask if there was a volunteer from the Board who wished to be nominated for the position of Treasurer.  Hearing no comments, Mr. Rice motioned to nominate Ms. Kemp for the position of Treasurer.  Mr. Deschaine asked if there were any other nominations.  Hearing none, he asked for a vote which passed in the affirmative with one opposing vote from Ms. Anderson of Greenland.   It was further decided that the Manifest system would be expanded to include the Vice-Chairman for approval as well.  Mr. Deschaine suggested that the Auditing Firm (Bernard Johnson) be consulted for guidance on the best way to handle transactions as well as the signing of Ms.Kemp’s personal payroll check.  It was suggested that her payroll check be signed by the Chairman or Vice-Chairman in his absence.
Mr. Deschaine presented all members present with copies of the Lamprey Agreement stating that in many cases, there are new members who may not have copies and also long-term members who may like a copy as a refresher of the information contained within it.  

Mr. Deschaine presented a letter he had received from Mr. William Fortune of Industrial Consultants, Inc. regarding a proposal concerning trash and recycling.  After some discussion, the Board agreed that the letter was premature and it would be inappropriate to consider any further action at this time.

With no further comments or business before the Board, the meeting was adjourned at 3:10 p.m.

Respectfully Submitted,

Valerie Kemp

Paul Deschaine, Chairman

